Abingdon Society of Bellringers

St. Helen’s Steeplekeeper’s Report for 2008 AGM

Despite the completion of the project to install the new bells in 2006, there has still been much to do in the tower. 

The last twelve months has seen the completion of the sound control system, installation of blinds and various smaller jobs such as the introduction of fire extinguishers and a first aid kit.

Whites of Appleton carried out the annual maintenance, free of charge as part of the contract to install the new bells, in September 2007 and all was found to be in good order. I would like to suggest that we resume the annual maintenance contract with Whites, to be carried out alongside that of St. Nicolas’ contract.

A new design of clapper, incorporating a nylon-6 shaft, has been in the Tenor bell since September 2007. This is not an official Whites of Appleton initiative, but of the steeplekeeper! Other than having been removed for peals (the spheroidal graphite (SG) iron clapper being put in its place) the new clapper has been in constant use, including a number of quarter peals, and proved, so far, to be a success in that the bell is easier to ring up, easier to lower and chime in peal and given the bell a slight increase in resonance, the volume remaining the same as that given by the S.G. clapper. It is intended to try a full peal with the new clapper in July 2008.

A rope spider has been installed but the “secure” pipe to enclose the operation chord still needs to be fitted, if only to satisfy insurance requirements for leaving the bells up at weekends. The new bellframe has been bonded to the spire’s lightening conductor. Adjustments have been made to the internal acoustics in the clock room but the treble (and to some extent the 2nd also) remains on the quiet side when rung to Caters and Royal. It is planned to install a sound tube during the coming year incorporating a slide to make the volume adjustable.

Long-term seating, combined with storage, has yet to be installed and it is hoped to carry this out in 2008.

Thank you to all those who have kept the tower clean using the new rota system. This seems to work well and I would like to suggest we do the same again next year.

A new peal board, noting the first peal on the new bells, has been purchased and displayed. I consider it to be a priority that a board acknowledging the new bell installation and, more importantly, the generous donors is hung in the ringing room. A list of donors has been requested from the Treasurer.

The Guild’s Towers & Belfries Committee runs a Tower Maintenance Award scheme which encourages towers to maintain their bells and tower to a high standard. With a little work, I believe St. Helen’s could achieve a Gold award. Cleaning the belfry and touching up paint here and there would help, but the main item that the tower lacks is a proper handrail on the spiral staircase. If we plan to open the tower for visitors on open days as has been suggested for publicity, recruitment and fundraising, this would also be an insurance requirement.

I would like to thank everyone who has given up their free time to assist with various maintenance and enhancement tasks in the tower. It is much appreciated.

Mark Walker

Steeplekeeper – St. Helen’s

12th March 2008

